APRIL 6, 2016 WAYNESBORO, PA 17268 REGULAR MEETING

Council President C. Harold Mumma called the regularly scheduled meeting of the Waynesboro Borough Council to order at 7:30 p.m. with the following in attendance:

Borough Council Members – Delmos Oldham, Patrick Fleagle, Niccole Rolls, C. Harold Mumma, Chad Rooney and Michael Cermak

Mayor Richard Starliper

Borough Staff – Jason Stains, Borough Manager
Denny Benshoff, Maintenance Superintendent
Dan Sheffler, Zoning-Code Enforcement Officer
Kevin Grubbs, Head of Engineering Services
Sam Wiser, Borough Solicitor (Salzmann Hughes, PC)
Jim Sourbier, Police Chief

<u>PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:</u> Mayor Starliper led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.

PRESENTATIONS/PROCLAMATIONS/RECOGNITIONS: Tom Moore, Craig Friedly Potter & Moore Insurance, was present to answer questions regarding any unresolved issues on current workmen's compensation claims. It was noted that since a discussion was held with Mr. Moore (and he subsequently spoke with representatives at AmeriHealth) everything has been handled sufficiently. The difficulty was mainly with customer service ... and the lack of courtesy and communication by their staff. Mr. Moore added that his office will be pro-active by attending future Safety Committee meetings and offered that they welcome open communication.

Discussion ensued about accusations made previously by a competitor regarding the proposal for coverage submitted by Craig Friedly Potter & Moore. Mr. Stains noted that constructive communications have been held since that meeting with Tom Moore and Greg Duffey, and he feels that clarification has been provided. For the record, it was reported that the Craig Friedly quote was examined and determined to be legitimate and the best price submitted.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: President Mumma noted that Council members will hold an executive session at the end of the meeting to discuss labor negotiations and enforcement, personnel and real estate matters.

<u>COMMITTEE REPORTS AND VOTING ON ITEMS FROM COMMITTEE REPORTS</u>
(AS NEEDED)

<u>PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:</u> Councilman Cermak made a motion to accept the updated list of individuals serving as PT firefighters, to include: Joel Oyler, Jeffrey Rowe, Brian Starliper, Trayer Stoops, Gerald Smith, Robert Doverspike, Neil Stover, Gary Summers, Robert Atkinson, Jeffrey Rowe, Tyler Shank and John Hartman. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Councilman Cermak made a motion to approve the hiring of Morgan Brandes as Pool Manager at the salary of \$8,500 for the 2016 season. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Councilman Cermak made a motion to hire Elliott Bonner as a Summer Maintenance Worker with the Maintenance Department at the rate of \$7.45/hour. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Councilman Cermak made a motion to hire Brandon Biesecker as a Summer Maintenance Worker with the Maintenance Department at the rate of \$7.35/hour. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Councilman Cermak made a motion to hire Steven Simmons as a Summer Maintenance Worker with the Maintenance Department at the rate of \$7.25/hour. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

PROPERTY AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE: No report. Councilman Rooney noted the next Property Committee meeting will be held on 04/21 at 6:00 p.m.

RECREATION BOARD: Councilman Rooney recognized the following individuals as current members of the Recreation Board: Wayne Bartholow, Deb Beck, Dennis Cordell, Josh Finafrock, Samantha Hepler, Freddie Joye, Craig Koons, Dade Royer and Sarah Stains. At their last meeting, they discussed projects and ideas to promote usage of the Borough's parks, one of which is a "book house". He explained that a book house offers a type of free trade of books and will be built by volunteers with donated supplies. Councilman Rooney then made a motion to grant permission to the Recreation Board to move forward with installing a book house at Northside Pool (with plans for future discussion prior to implementing additional ones at other locations). Councilman Cermak seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

STREET COMMITTEE: Councilwoman Rolls noted that the Street Committee met on 03/23 and discussed the following –

- HANDICAPPED PARKING SPACE REQUEST Councilwoman Rolls made a motion to approve a request from Susan Hughes for a handicapped parking space at 326 Ringgold Street. Councilman Oldham seconded; the motion passed unanimously.
- CLARIFICATION ON THE USE OF PARKING METERS Ms. Rolls noted that a citizen had recently asked for clarification on the use of parking meters. Essentially they wanted to know if it was legal in the Borough to continually "feed"

the meters. Chief Sourbier provided ordinance information to her which she summarized by saying that you are allowed to stay in a parking space for the legal length of the current meter and you may not "feed" the meter but actually need to move your car.

- STOP SIGN AT CLAYTON AVENUE AND SECOND STREET the Street Committee (with Kevin Grubbs' assistance) is in the preliminary stages of investigating the possibility of erecting a stop sign on Clayton Avenue at Second Street. They will report back when a response has been received from the State.
- STREET LIGHT DEMOS Following the last Council meeting, West Penn Power installed twelve (12) cobra demo lights (six at 22,000 lumens and six at 11,000 lumens) on N. Grant Street and S. Potomac Street. Ms. Rolls thanked *The Record Herald* and individuals on FaceBook, as she has received many positive comments (and only a few negative). She encouraged Council and the public to view these demo lights and provide more feedback.
- TRAFFIC CONCERNS ON OLD MILL ROAD Councilwoman Rolls noted that correspondence from Monty Westmyer was received just before the last Council meeting regarding Old Mill Road. That will be discussed at the Street Committee's next meeting.

The next Street Committee meeting will be held on 04/27 at 9:00 a.m.

INTERGOVERNMENTAL COMMITTEE: No report.

DOWNTOWN REVITALIZATION COMMITTEE: Councilman Fleagle noted that the Downtown Revitalization Committee meeting was rescheduled from 04/05 to 04/12 at 10:00 a.m. He added that this is a critical time for the downtown, with the loss of Scott Hershberger, Mainstreet Waynesboro's Downtown Manager. They are currently searching for his replacement.

FINANCE COMMITTEE: No report.

MAYOR'S REPORT: The Mayor's Report was as follows –

"On March 30th, I attended the Franklin County Commissioners' meeting.

Also on the 30th, I attended the Chamber's mixer hosted by BB&T.

On March 31st, along with Administrative Assistant Melinda Knott, I attended the ribbon cutting for the new Second Chance Thrift and Care Store.

On April 6th, Council was invited next door by the Alexander Hamilton Memorial Free Library for a tour and refreshments."

SOLICITOR'S REPORT: No report.

<u>PUBLIC COMMENTS – AGENDA ITEMS:</u> Visitors desiring to comment on a particular agenda item will be recognized by the President to speak when the topic is being discussed.

PUBLIC COMMENTS - NON-AGENDA ITEMS:

Sheree Green, Christine's Café, 81 W. Main Street and Main Street Diner, 90 W. Main Street – Ms. Green noted her concern that, even though she and Laura Watkins (Tranquilitea) were named to and met with other members of the Health Board Committee, they were not informed that action would be taken at the last Council meeting to move forward on cooperative efforts with the Borough of Chambersburg's Health Board. She again expressed her concern, along with other restaurant and food establishment owners, regarding the unknown inspection and/or re-inspection fees and new regulations that will result in this move. She feels that the restaurants should continue to be inspected by the PA Department of Agriculture, but residences and tattoo establishments could be inspected by an independent agency.

<u>Laura Watkins, 117 W. Main Street</u> – Ms. Watkins reiterated comments made by Ms. Green regarding their concerns. She noted that the matter should have been placed on Council's agenda if they intended to call for a vote.

Comments were voiced by both Ms. Green and Ms. Watkins regarding the possible conflict in Councilman Cermak sitting on the Health Board Committee (he abstains from voting) and "ethical violations" of Council President Mumma with regard to allegations that he and his wife are operating an "illegal tea house/restaurant".

<u>Deb Rager, 300 Cleveland Avenue</u> – Ms. Rager also noted her opinion that, even though discussions were originally held regarding the need for an overall Health Board for the inspection of blighted buildings, tattoo establishments and restaurants, nothing has been discussed except the restaurants. In an effort to gain information, she visited C.C. Riders and observed (prominently displayed) a license for operations from the Borough of Waynesboro (issued by Accredited Services). She feels that, as the restaurant owners pay state taxes, they should stay under the jurisdiction of the state.

Solicitor Wiser provided clarification that, to his knowledge (he was not present at the last meeting), Council has not yet voted on whether or not to provide local restaurant inspections. The motion made at the last meeting was to continue with an intermunicipal agreement with the Borough of Chambersburg and their local Health Department, but the scope of the services that may ultimately be provided has not been determined. In addition, Council has not entered into an agreement with a Health Inspector, so there is no one who has been hired at this point to perform those inspections. Mr. Wiser added that this discussion began in September of 2015 when the prior Council had asked for proposals for building code services; and at that time, Councilman Greenawalt had requested a host of services that the inspection service company could provide.

Councilwoman Rolls read the motion she made at the last meeting – "in the best interest of our community's health and safety and the most efficient and effective execution of community health and safety management, I move that we enter into an inter-municipal agreement with the Borough of Chambersburg to be a member of the Chambersburg Board of Health pending a review of the agreement document by our Solicitor and final acceptance of the agreement by the Borough of Chambersburg." She clarified that her motion did not mention commercial properties, restaurants, tattoo parlors, or any specific entity.

Much discussion continued regarding comments made following the actual motion at the last meeting. Solicitor Wiser reiterated that this Council has not entered into any agreements with any health inspectors, and any agreement would have to come back to Council for their action and decision if it will include restaurants, blighted residences, and/or tattoo parlors.

Deb Rager suggested that the Borough's current staff (engineer/code enforcement officer) be trained/licensed to deal with safety issues in residences in the Borough, as it would be more cost-efficient than paying fees through the inter-municipal agreement. And if they continue with restaurants being inspected by the Department of Agriculture (the costs for which the restaurant owners pay), there would be no costs incurred for these services by the Borough.

Solicitor Wiser noted that the challenge for municipalities with the Board of Health is that the Borough Code requires that essentially medical professionals (a list of those qualified is available), and many municipalities have difficulty with those types of professionals serving voluntarily for a Health Board. For that reason, many municipalities have done away with their Health Boards. In discussions held by Waynesboro Borough Council, they felt it would be easier to join with Chambersburg's Board of Health, who already has these medical professionals. The only cost to be incurred would be sharing in the advertisement and stenographic costs for the board meetings. In addition, there would be the cost of an inspection, no matter what the institution (restaurant or tattoo parlor), which would be passed on to the business owner.

Stephen Monn, 126 W. Main Street – Mr. Monn suggested that the Borough Code doesn't require a Health Board in order to have a Health Officer. Solicitor Wiser agreed, but the Health Officer must meet qualifications established by the PA Health Department. When questioned if Clem Malot meets those qualifications, Mr. Wiser stated he does not meet the independent qualifications under the Department of Health to serve as a Health Officer under the Borough Code. He is qualified to act under the auspices of a Board of Health, which is constituted of medical professionals, to provide those services.

Councilman Fleagle noted that if he had the votes, he would motion to rescind this right now. However, in light of the comments made and the fact that no decision has been made yet, he asked that Council follow certain guidelines as they proceed: (1) that they fully discuss the items mentioned here and the agreement is reviewed with the committee that has been formed; (2) if a vote is going to come up, the matter should be placed on the agenda so that everyone knows there will be a vote. As Chairman of the Downtown Revitalization Committee, he wholeheartedly agrees with the need for enforcement of the Property Maintenance Code and an inspector for blighted residential properties. Further, considering the concerns heard regarding this matter, Mr. Fleagle went on record that the vote in question was not a decision to sign any agreement and that everyone will be involved in discussions before a final decision is made by Council.

President Mumma then read the following:

"I want to make a brief statement regarding a recent matter that has made the news regarding my wife and my personal residence. At no time have my wife or I ever operated a "tea house" that is open to the public, for private profit, with any menu or prices. Much like many other members of the community, from time to time we open our home to family, friends and acquaintances. We enjoy one another's company and we enjoy our home and property. It is no different than a Super Bowl Party, a church social function or a knitting social. There has never been an inspector from the Department of Agriculture at our home and they have never asked my wife or me anything about the social gatherings in our home prior to issuing this ridiculous letter. This is the only statement I intend to make regarding this matter and I would hope that the privacy of my wife and me and our home of 46 years be respected."

CONSENT AGENDA: Councilwoman Rolls made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, as follows –

- A. Award of Contracts None.
- B. Routine
 - (1) Pay Bills Check Detail dated 03/28
- C. Previously Discussed Items None.

Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

<u>DRIVER:</u> Mr. Stains reported that the Personnel Committee will meet on 04/08 at 10:30 a.m. to discuss options on proceeding with the Official Register for Fire Apparatus Driver. He recommended tabling this matter until after that meeting. Councilman Cermak made a motion to table the matter as recommended by the Borough Manager. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

BUILDING INSPECTION SERVICES CONTRACT: Mr. Stains provided an excerpt from the 01/04 meeting minutes when Accredited Services was renamed as the official building inspection provider in the Borough of Waynesboro. Some question has arisen since, however, regarding the intention of that motion. He explained that Borough Council had been working on a new contract and all three (3) Franklin County building inspection agencies were present for discussions. The staff is asking for clarification – was the intent of the motion to enter into the draft of the new contract with Accredited Services or are we still operating under the old contract? He explained that the new contract would institute a 5% administrative charge, based on every building inspection performed, that Accredited Services would then turn over to the Borough.

Councilman Fleagle noted that he made that motion, and it was his intent to remain with the status quo contract without the added 5%. Solicitor Wiser advised that it may be best to make a motion ratifying the intention and then seeing if the majority of Council concludes that that was their understanding of the motion as well.

Councilman Oldham referenced a statement in the 01/04 minutes regarding approval of a contract by Council. Solicitor Wiser explained that Council had solicited proposals from three (3) entities and the committee was constituted to come up with provisions they would like to see in a new contract for every entity that participated in inspection services in the Borough. The committee met and provided some specifications, and a contract was drafted and circulated to all three inspections agencies. Pennsylvania Municipal Code Alliance returned a contract with mark-ups, nothing was received back from Commonwealth Code, and a draft contract was received from Accredited Services; however Council never took action to act on any one of those contracts. Mr. Wiser reiterated that staff is asking for clarification, as they were under the impression that the status quo was to be maintained.

Councilman Fleagle made a motion that his motion on 01/04 ("effective immediately, Accredited Services be appointed as the Borough's sole building inspection agency") did not include the 5% surcharge on the contract and status quo from the previous contract should be maintained. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed 4-1-1 (Councilman Oldham opposed and Councilman Cermak abstained).

NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTION RE: USDA'S COMMUNITY FACILITIES GRANT AND LOAN PROGRAM FOR POLICE CARS (RESOLUTION NO. 2016-07): Mr. Stains presented proposed Resolution No. 2016-07 for consideration. Because of the high costs of maintaining the existing Dodge Charger police cars, the Property Committee has discussed the matter and is recommending that a grant application be submitted to the USDA's Community Facilities Grant and Loan program for two (2) new Ford Interceptors, at a cost of \$40,000 each. He explained that 35% of the money would be a grant, and the additional money would be a low-interest loan of 2.859% (as of April) with up to 5 years to pay off. Funds would be available, if approved, within 60 days of application. Mr. Stains noted that the remaining balance of the loan could be paid by

01/01/2017 from proceeds of the sale of the old cruisers (estimated at approximately \$10,000 total) and from a health insurance premium refund (expected to total six figures). Councilman Cermak made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2016-07, as presented. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

Solicitor Wiser added that a Small Borrowing Resolution will also be required in order to gain approval from DCED for the borrowing. Councilman Rooney made a motion to authorize the Solicitor to prepare the appropriate resolution for Council's approval. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-07

A RESOLUTION OF THE COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF WAYNESBORO, FRANKLIN COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, EXPRESSING ITS DESIRE TO ACQUIRE TWO NEW POLICE CRUISERS AND AUTHORIZING THE PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF AN ASSOCIATED GRANT AND LOAN FUNDING REQUEST FROM THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE'S COMMUNITY FACILITIES DIRECT LOAN AND GRANT PROGRAM, AS THE APPLICANT.

Complete copy on file at Borough Hall.

RESOLUTION RE: DISPOSAL OF DODGE CHARGERS (RESOLUTION NO. 2016-10): Mr. Stains noted that this subsequent resolution is required in order to dispose of Car #10 and Car #11. Councilman Fleagle made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2016-10, as presented. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION 2016-10

RESOLUTION OF THE BOROUGH OF WAYNESBORO AUTHORIZING THE SALE OF MUNICIPAL PROPERTY

Complete copy on file at Borough Hall.

RESOLUTION RE: DCNR'S GREENWAYS, TRAILS AND RECREATION PROGRAM GRANT RESOLUTION NO. 2016-08): Mr. Stains noted that discussion was held at the last meeting regarding application for a C2P2 grant for Memorial Park. He is requesting Council's permission to apply for this grant also, as this would be 100% of the match required for the C2P2 grant. Councilwoman Rolls made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2016-08, as presented. Councilman Fleagle seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION 2016-08

A RESOLUTION OF THE COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF WAYNESBORO, FRANKLIN COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, EXPRESSING ITS COLLECTIVE SUPPORT

FOR THE MEMORIAL PARK REHABILITATION PROJECT, AND AUTHORIZING THE PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF AN APPLICATION FOR GRANT FUNDING THROUGH THE COMMONWEALTH FINANCING AUTHORITY'S GREENWAYS, TRAILS AND RECREATION PROGRAM, AS THE APPLICANT, AND DESIGNATING OFFICIALS TO EXECUTE ALL GRANT DOCUMENTS.

Complete copy on file at Borough Hall.

RESOLUTION RE: DESIGNATION OF AGENT FOR FEDERAL DECLARATION OF MAJOR DISASTER FOR SNOW STORM (RESOLUTION NO. 2016-09): Mr. Stains presented proposed Resolution No. 2016-09 which will authorize him to sign documents for reimbursement of snow costs through PEMA/FEMA. Councilman Fleagle made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2016-09, as presented. Councilman Oldham seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION 2016-09

DESIGNATION OF AGENT RESOLUTION FOR SNOW STORM – JANUARY 22 THRU JANUARY 24, 2016

Complete copy on file at Borough Hall.

VOTING DELEGATE FOR PSAB ANNUAL CONFERENCE: Mr. Stains recommended that Mayor Starliper be named as the Borough's Voting Delegate for the upcoming PSAB Annual Conference in June. Councilman Cermak made a motion to name Mr. Starliper as the Voting Delegate and Jason Stains as the alternate. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

PROPOSAL FOR PROVIDE PARK AND RECREATION CONSULTING SERVICES FOR THE REHABILITATION OF MEMORIAL PARK FOR DCNR GRANT PROGRAM:

Mr. Stains had already emailed information to Council regarding this matter, as the window of time was small. He explained that YSM is currently working on design work for ADA upgrades at Memorial Park, the tennis court reconstruction and the bathhouse reconstruction; and he needs Council to acknowledge they are aware of that. Councilwoman Rolls made a motion for acknowledgement as recommended. Councilman Cermak seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

REQUEST TO HOLD SUMMER JUBILEE FIRECRACKER 5K RACE AND KIDS' ONE-MILE RUN (JULY 4, 2016): Kevin Grubbs presented a request from the Summer Jubilee Committee to hold a Firecracker 5K race and kids' one-mile run on 07/04, following the same route as last year. A meeting will be held with the proper authorities to discuss details for traffic control. Councilman Oldham made a motion for approval. Councilwoman Rolls seconded; the motion passed 5-0 (Councilman Fleagle abstained). Mayor Starliper added that the Fire Police will assist as needed.

REQUEST FROM WAYNESBORO AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT FOR RELEASE OF BOND ON STADIUM PROJECT: Kevin Grubbs reported that the Waynesboro Area School District's Stadium Project is completed and has been inspected by the Engineering Department. All requirements of the developer's agreement have been met. Accordingly, they are requesting a release of their bond in the amount of \$401,468.00 and the \$5,000 escrow account (less legal and administrative fees). Councilman Fleagle made a motion to approve the request. Councilman Oldham seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

REQUEST FROM MARSH RUN PROPERTIES FOR RELEASE OF BOND ON CLYDE STREET PROJECT: Mr. Grubbs also reported that Marsh Run Properties' project on Clyde Street has been completed and inspected, and they are requesting release of their bond in the amount of \$40,032.00 and escrow account of \$1,000 less fees. Councilman Cermak made a motion to approve the request. Councilman Oldham seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION RE: PENNDOT MULTIMODAL TRANSPORTATION FUND REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT (RESOLUTION NO. 2016-11): Mr. Grubbs noted that, as part of the Multimodal Transportation funds received in the amount of \$500,000 for the reconstruction of Fairview Avenue and Welty Road, PENNDOT requires the preparation/execution of a Reimbursement Agreement. He presented proposed Resolution No. 2016-11 which will authorize Jason Stains as a signatory on the Reimbursement Agreement, as well as any other agreements required for this project. Councilman Cermak made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2016-11, as presented. Councilman Rooney seconded; the motion passed unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 2016-11

RESOLUTION OF THE BOROUGH OF WAYNESBORO, FRANKLILN COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, AUTHORIZING A SIGNATORY FOR EXECUTION OF THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION'S MULTIMODAL TRANSPORTATION FUND REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT

Complete copy on file at Borough Hall.

WAYNESBORO CITIZEN OF THE YEAR: Councilwoman Rolls presented the concept of naming a "Waynesboro Citizen of the Year" to accentuate the positive things happening in Waynesboro. Nominations would be submitted to Borough Hall for review/selection by a committee of community members. Council could then have a small reception to acknowledge all of the honorable-mentions and the Waynesboro Citizen of the Year. That individual would then be invited to participate in parades, Christmas festivities, etc. She asked for Council to provide her with any feedback and she will present a write-up for presentation at the next Council meeting.

FOR INFORMATION ONLY

CONSIDERATION OF MODIFICATIONS TO THE 2014 CDBG BUDGET: Mr. Stains noted there has been difficulty in receiving responses to validate low/moderate income areas in which to utilize CDBG funds for streets. Even though the questionnaires are general with no specific details being requested, people refuse to complete them. Accordingly, the staff is proposing to modify the FY 2014 CDBG program and reallocate funds (\$109,918) previously budgeted for Street Improvements to construct more ADA Curb Ramps throughout the community. The proposed modification will be advertised for Council's decision at their next meeting.

<u>INVITATION TO RIBBON CUTTING CEREMONY AND OPEN HOUSE FOR WAYNE</u>
<u>GARDENS (APRIL 15, 2016):</u> Council members were invited to attend a ribbon cutting ceremony and open house for Wayne Gardens on 04/15 from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. RSVP's should be forwarded to Melinda Knott.

PRESS QUESTIONS: None.

COUNCIL AND STAFF COMMENTS:

Mr. Stains noted that Representative Paul Schemel contacted him recently to acknowledge that, pursuant to the Borough's request, he will vote to oppose House Bill 340 if given the opportunity to do so.

Mr. Stains reminded Council members of the upcoming Cumberland Franklin Boroughs Association meeting on 04/27 in Chambersburg. RSVP's are requested by 04/20 to Melinda Knott.

Mr. Stains reported that he plans to invite District Attorney Matthew Fogal to an upcoming Council meeting to discuss enforcement efforts in the Borough.

Mr. Stains announced that Summit Health is sponsoring a "Splash Your Soul" 5K on 05/14 at Norlo Park in Chambersburg, PA. Proceeds from that event will be donated to the Borough of Waynesboro for the walking trail from Renfrew Park to the end of the Brimington Farms property.

Councilman Rooney thanked the Library board and staff for the "Meet and Greet" earlier this evening. He encouraged people to participate in their Summer Reading Program from 06/13 to 08/06. Sign-ups begin on 06/01 and a kick-off carnival will be held on 06/04.

Councilman Rooney noted that applications for the Junior Councilperson Program have been printed and are ready for completion/submission by any junior/senior student (next year). They will be available at Borough Hall, on the Borough's website (www.waynesboropa.org), or from Councilman Rooney at crooney@waynesboropa.org.

Councilman Cermak thanked the public for their attendance. He again thanked Council members for the new ideas they have presented.

As a follow-up on discussion regarding the maintenance of vehicles, Denny Benshoff noted that the Borough's Mechanic, Mike Ely, does a wonderful job of repairing vehicles in the Borough's fleet and keeping costs down.

Chief Sourbier noted appreciation to Darwyn Benedict for donating four (4) office chairs for the Police Department's Typing Room. Mr. Sourbier noted his support for the current District Attorney and his efforts with regard to the drug epidemic in the area.

Councilman Oldham thanked restaurant owners and members of the public for their comments.

Councilwoman Rolls thanked everyone for their attendance. She provided an update on the "Spring Clean Our Town" event. Flyers will be posted beginning on 04/09 and are available on the Borough's website (www.niccolerolls.com). The Borough has been divided into four (4) quadrants – people can begin gathering at 8:45 a.m. on 05/07 (rain date is 05/14) at Memorial Park, Rotary Park, Northside Pool and Mt. Airy Avenue Park; and a community potluck will be held at Rotary Park following the clean-up (at approximately 12:30 p.m.) Registration is not required, but would be helpful. Prizes will be available for people who pre-register.

Mayor Starliper thanked the Waynesboro Fire Department, Fire Police and adjoining fire departments who helped to celebrate Richard Jones' passing. Mr. Starliper reported that the Fire Police will be assisting at the Summer Jubilee, Mercersburg's SpringFest and the Memorial Day parade on 05/30.

President Mumma echoed previous comments and thanked the public for their attendance.

Council adjourned to executive session at 9:11 p.m. They reconvened to regular session at 10:37 p.m. and adjourned the meeting on a Fleagle/Cermak motion which passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Melinda S. Knott Borough Secretary